



[image: image1.png]08y
% Oy B¢l

Ministry
of Justice




[image: image2.emf]
[image: image3.png]Department
of Health




Minutes of Seventeenth Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on 21 October 2014, 

Richmond House, Department of Health, Whitehall

Attendees:

Norman Lamb, MP
- Minister of State for Care and Support, DH (Chair)
Anne McDonald 
- Deputy Director Offender Health & Mental Health Legislation, DH 
Deborah Coles 
- Co-Director, INQUEST 

Dame Anne Owers 
- Chair, Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC)

Caroline Hacker
- Care Quality Commission (CQC) 

Juliet Lyon 

- Director, Prison Reform Trust

Lord Toby Harris 
- Chair, Independent Advisory Panel  

Alan Greene 

- Staff officer to ACC Dawn Copley, Custody Lead ACPO 

Andrew Tweddle
- Coroners’ Society for England & Wales 
Fiona Malcolm 
- Executive Director of Operations, Samaritans 

Sue Berelowitz
- Deputy Children’s Commissioner, Office of the Children’s   Commissioner for England

Kate Davies
- Head of Public Health, Armed Forces and their Families and Health & Justice Commissioning (NHS England)

Mike Durkin 

- Director of Patient Safety (NHS England)
Martin Lomas

- Deputy Chief Inspector of Prisons (for Nick Hardwick)

Clare Checksfield
- Director of Returns, Immigration Enforcement, Home Office
Frances Crook
- Chief Executive, Howard League for Penal Reform 
Miv Elimelech 
- Police Integrity and Powers Unit, Home Office
Digby Griffith 

- Director of National Operational Services, NOMS 

Ron Elder
- Equality, Rights and Decency Group, NOMS (for Mandy Jones)
Rachel Atkinson 
- Deputy Director Reducing Reoffending, MoJ
Lin Hinnigan 

- Chief Executive, Youth Justice Board
Nigel Newcomen 
- Prisons and Probation Ombudsman

Christine Kelly 
- NHS England
Laura McCaughan
- Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council
Kishwar Hyde 

- Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council (minutes)
Alice Balaquidan 
- Secretariat Support
Apologies

Heather Hurford, HM Inspectorate of Constabulary (for Dru Sharpling) 

Mandy Jones, Head of Equality, Rights & Decency, NOMS (co-sponsor MCDC)
HH Judge Peter Thornton QC, Chief Coroner
Nick Hardwick, HM Chief Inspector of Prison 
Val Meachin, National Council for the Independent Monitoring Board 
Ian Smith, Independent Custody Visiting Association 
Baroness O’Loan, Joint Committee on Human Rights
Agenda Item 1: Welcome and apologies

1.
Anne McDonald welcomed attendees to the seventeenth meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody. She advised that the Minister had been called away to an urgent meeting but that he hoped to be able to join the Board for the second half. As a result, the agenda had been re-arranged so that the items for the Minister’s attention could be discussed after his arrival.

2. 
Apologies had been received from Heather Hurford, Mandy Jones, HH Judge Peter Thornton QC, Nick Hardwick, Val Meachin and Ian Smith.
Agenda Item 2: Approval of minutes of the last meeting and update on actions
3. 
The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed as an accurate record.
Update on action points and matters arising 

(i) HMIC Welfare of Vulnerable People in Police Custody

4.
Anne McDonald advised that HMIC had sent their apologies for today’s meeting but had submitted a paper (MBDC 124) on their thematic inspection of the welfare of vulnerable people in police custody, for information.  The paper set out the aims of the inspection and the methodology for undertaking the fieldwork and engagement with stakeholders.  The purpose of the inspection was to assess how effectively police forces identified and responded to vulnerabilities and associated risks to the welfare of detainees in police custody, and would include a focus on those with mental health problems, BME individuals and children.  The thematic report was due to be published in March 2015.

5.
Frances Crook stated that she was on the HMIC advisory group for the development of this inspection and that the Howard League shared HMIC concerns about the conditions for children detained under Section 136 of the Mental Health Act (MHA). The Howard League had asked forces about their provision for such individuals and the responses showed great variation in terms of working effectively with mental health services.  She hoped that CQC would be able to address these concerns.  
6. 
Caroline Hacker explained that CQC would soon be publishing the findings from their survey of health-based places of safety for people detained under section 136 of the Mental Health Act.  (Secretary’s note: the report, “A safer place to be”, was published on 22 October and can be accessed via this link: http://www.cqc.org.uk/content/safer-place-be).  This fulfilled one of CQC’s commitments in the Mental Health Crisis Care Concordat and is part of a wider thematic review on the experience and outcomes for people who experience a mental health crisis.
7.
Anne McDonald reminded Board members that the Home Office and Department of Health had been reviewing the legislation and had conducted a consultation on sections 135 and 136 of the MHA. The Mental Health Crisis Care Concordat recognised the importance of addressing the needs of children.
8.
 Martin Lomas stated that HMIC and HMIP were running a joint programme to look at the end-to-end experience for those detained in police custody.

(ii) Howard League research briefing, “Breaking point: Understaffing and overcrowding in prisons”

9. 
There had been a substantive discussion about self-inflicted deaths in prison at the meeting on 17 June, but The Howard League had since published a research briefing (MBDC 125).  The briefing outlined the Howard League’s concerns about reduced staff numbers in prison alongside an increase in the prison population.  They thought that this combination of factors had led to reduced safety in prisons precipitating an increase in self-inflicted deaths, self-harm and assaults.  
10.
Frances Crook explained that the Howard League had received updated figures, since the briefing paper was published, which showed further cuts to staff numbers. They thought prisons were under enormous strain, and that population pressures had been exacerbated by the number of prison closures in recent years.  Frances thought that prisoners in crisis needed kind and experienced staff to talk to and that there was a clear link between self-inflicted deaths and staffing. Frances was aware that NOMS was making efforts to recruit more officers but was concerned about the difficulties with recruiting in the South East of England where they were most needed and the ongoing need for detached duty staff who were unable to form positive relationships with prisoners due to their short placements. She thought this was unsafe for staff and prisoners and hoped that Ministers would take action.
11.
Anne McDonald explained that a submission had been sent to the MOJ and Home Office Ministers who had been appointed since the meeting in June, to explain the agenda for this meeting.  This would be followed up by sending them the minutes of today’s meeting, which Frances welcomed.
Action 1 (21.10.14):  Secretariat to submit minutes from the meeting to all Ministers for co-sponsoring departments.

12. 
Deborah Coles advised that the HMIP Annual Report, published on 21 October, had also reported on a lack of safety in prisons. INQUEST had found from recent inquests into deaths in prison that the mixture of the demise of the personal officer scheme, poor conditions and long hours in cell were exacerbating prisoner mental health problems. The Harris Review had recently met bereaved families, which highlighted a number of cases in which there had been a failure to care for vulnerable people.
13. 
Digby Griffith acknowledged that the major package of reform which has been introduced across NOMS had certainly caused tension in the system. However, there had been fewer self-inflicted deaths (SIDs) in July (two) and August (three) than previous months, although the number was higher in September (nine).  The reasons for these fluctuations were not known. While the link between high SIDs and lack of staff was a powerful argument, the data did not support the view that there was a simple causal relationship. For example, there had been rises in SIDs in private prisons, but they had not been subject to the reforms introduced across public sector prisons.  There were also strong reasons for the reforms.  For example, the closure of a number of prisons had been possible due to a falling prison population and the rise in the prison population during the last year had not been projected. Digby explained that it was more difficult to recruit in the South East so it was essential to use the capacity in prisons around the country, which sometimes meant holding prisoners further from home.
14. 
Rachel Atkinson advised that MOJ officials were working with Department of Health following an announcement by the Secretary of State for Justice that he was interested in improving mental health provision in prisons. 
15. 
Juliet Lyon endorsed the arguments in the Howard League report.  The Prison Reform Trust would be reporting a similar picture in the upcoming Bromley Briefings Prison Factfile.  She welcomed the agreement to communicate the discussion at the meeting to Ministers for all three departments.  Juliet explained the importance of consistent staff who knew the prisoners and encouraged family contact.  She was concerned about the potential development of specialised mental health prisons because this could result in more offenders being given custodial sentences in order to receive care.  Liaison and diversion schemes were a preferable system for ensuring individuals received mental health treatment and she thought more attention was required to reduce the prison population.    
16. 
Lord Harris asked Digby Griffith to comment on whether, once sufficient staff had been recruited to fill the benchmarked levels, there would be no need to use staff on detached duty.  He explained that on recent prison visits some prisoners had expressed concern that staff on detached duty were not effective and did not know enough about that institution to be supportive of their needs. Digby said that it was likely that, in a national service, there would continue to be a role for detached duty, but that once the current vacancies had been filled there was likely to be a reduction in its use.  
17. 
Kate Davies would expand on the work being undertaken by NHS England later in the agenda, but she added at this stage that NHS England had written to NOMS about the pressures in the system that were impacting on being able to provide health services.  This had been discussed at the recent Prison Health Partnership Board which brings together NOMS, NHS England and Public Health England. She thought it was important, given pressures due to staff numbers, to focus on gaining the maximum benefit from initiatives such as Through the Gate.
Actions from the last meeting
18.
Anne McDonald stated that all action points were complete or being dealt with as follow: 

19. Action point 1 was for ACPO to circulate details of the draft Authorised Professional Practice on Detention and Custody which was due for consultation.  This had been done shortly after the Board. Alan Greene advised that he had received a lot of responses, most of which could be incorporated. There had been support for inclusion of initiatives arising from the Board such as information sharing and collecting data on use of force, although agreement had yet to be reached as to who would analyse the data.  He had received no fundamental amendments and thought it would be approved for publication in the near future.
20. Action point 2 was for HMIC to provide information on the thematic inspection of vulnerable people.  This was completed after the Board and a further paper (MBDC 124) had been submitted (as discussed under 2b).  
21. Action point 3 was for the IAP to follow up with MoJ and DfE on implementation of their recommendation that the PPO should investigate any future deaths in secure children’s homes.  This action was complete and the issue would be covered substantively under agenda item 5.

22. Action point 4 was for the Deputy Children’s Commissioner to meet the NOMS Director of National Operational Services to discuss her views about the use of ACCT for young people in custody.  This meeting had been arranged for 10 November. 
23. Action point 5 was for the Secretariat to arrange a meeting between MoJ Civil Legal Aid officials, the Legal Aid Agency, INQUEST and the Coroners’ Society to discuss concerns raised by INQUEST that the threshold for funding families to be legally represented was too high and that the process for considering families’ requests for funding was too onerous and prevented them being involved.  A meeting had been arranged for 3 September but was subsequently postponed by MoJ due to judicial review proceedings on aspects of the Lord Chancellor's Exceptional Funding Guidance (Inquests), which was awaiting a decision on permission from the Courts. 
24.
Anne McDonald explained that officials did not think they would be in a position to have an informative discussion about the Lord Chancellor's guidance on exceptional funding for inquests.  Deborah Coles asked for it be noted that she did not think that ongoing litigation should be a barrier to having a discussion about the policy and principles for funding families at inquests, particularly given the length of time it would take to complete at court.  Andrew Tweddle also thought there would be value in progressing the issue despite the litigation.
Action 2 (21.10.14): the Secretariat to liaise with MOJ Civil Legal Aid officials to explain Board members’ concerns about postponement of the meeting and to ask if this can be brought forward.

25.

Action point 6 was for the Department of Health to ask Board members to submit nominations for membership of the national steering group for the Positive and Safe programme.  The invitation had been sent on 6 October. 
26.

Anne McDonald invited Caroline Hacker to comment on work being undertaken to prepare for the CQC Annual Report on the Mental Health Act 2013/14.  Caroline explained that this would be published later in the year and asked for it to be included as an agenda item for the meeting in February 2015.  
Action 3 (21.10.14): CQC to present an update on publication of the CQC Annual Report on the Mental Health Act 2013/14 at the Ministerial Board meeting in February.
Agenda Item 6: Ministry of Justice – PPO investigation of deaths in secure children’s homes [brought forward due to late arrival of Chair]
27. Rachel Atkinson explained that efforts to implement the recommendation had been ongoing for some time and MOJ had attempted to ensure the Department for Education (DfE) implemented it in its entirety.  However, DfE was not able to mandate the changes on to local authorities to apply to children held for welfare purposes.  The YJB had agreed they would change their contracts to ensure PPO investigations would take place if any child held under justice powers was to die.  MoJ had proposed that DfE could suggest that local authorities invite PPO to investigate any death of a child held for welfare purposes, as a matter of good practice.  However, they recognised this may not be sufficient to implement the spirit of the recommendation.

28. Lin Hinnigan stated that although the gap had been closed for justice beds, the YJB would want learning to apply to all children in SCHs.  She had written to Paul Kissack, the Director at DfE, about her concerns.
29. Lord Harris explained that although he was pleased the YJB would amend its contracts, and he understood the sensitivities for DfE in terms of governance, they had mandated other changes on to local authorities and he thought there should be a clearer explanation about why it was not possible in this case.  He said the IAP certainly envisaged that learning from any such investigations would apply to all children in secure children’s homes.

30. Sue Berlowitz stated it was inconsistent not to have PPO investigations of deaths irrespective of the child’s detention status, given that all children were deprived of their liberty whilst at an SCH.  She had recent experience of attending SCHs on unannounced visits to find significant problems of children being segregated in unsuitable accommodation.  There was a review of children’s homes underway and she would circulate the details. (Secretary’s note: the information was circulated after the meeting and can be found here: https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/childrens-homes-regulations-high-expectations-and-aspirations).
31. Nigel Newcomen was grateful to MoJ for providing clarity about the DfE position but endorsed other Board members’ concerns about the need for learning to apply across the sector.

32. Anne McDonald suggested that Board members might benefit from a more in-depth briefing from DfE about the role of secure children’s homes and agreed that senior officials should be invited to the next meeting.
33. Andrew Tweddle explained the importance of in depth investigations by the PPO to support the inquest into deaths in custody and coroners would want the benefit of such an investigation in the case of a child who dies in an SCH.

34. Rachel agreed to work with the Secretariat to ensure that DfE were invited to the next Board meeting in February.
Action 4 (21.10.14): DfE to be invited to February 2015 Board meeting. 

Agenda Item 7: Home Office Managing Escorting Safely (HOMES) training following independent advisory panel on non-compliance management [brought forward due to late arrival of Chair]
35. 
Clare Checksfield explained that this item was on the agenda for information. She advised that the Home Office had commissioned a bespoke training package to ensure staff were skilled in de-escalation techniques as well safe restraint for the immigration escort process.  This had been implemented on the advice of the Independent Advisory Panel for Non-Compliance Management, which was commissioned following the death of Jimmy Mubenga in October 2010. His death occurred as a result of an unapproved control and restraint technique being used while being removed from the UK, and a lack of medical attention while on the flight.

36. 
The Home Office had accepted all recommendations made by the IAP for Non-Compliance Management and developed training on restraint techniques in partnership with NOMS. The new training was focused on managing people safely through the escort journey rather than just the application of restraint techniques. The training was currently being rolled out and an evaluation of its effectiveness was planned.  Clare would report back at the meeting in February about the results of the evaluation. She also invited Board members to observe the training taking place.
Action 5 (21.10.14): Clare Checksfield to report back on evaluation of HOMES training at meeting in February.
37.
Deborah Coles iterated the importance of monitoring the use of force during escorts.  INQUEST had picked up anecdotal evidence that excessive use of force continued to be a problem during the escort process.  She thought that monitoring information should be open and transparent. Clare confirmed that monitoring was undertaken and the Home Office was currently working through how that would be developed.  She agreed to report back the views of Board members that the information should be open.
Norman Lamb, Minister of State for Care and Support, joined at this point and chaired the rest of the meeting.
Agenda Item 3:  IPCC update – Deaths Statistics 2013/14 and Policy Work

38. The Chair invited Dame Anne Owers to update the Board. Anne would cover two points:  publication of IPCC annual statistics; and the IPCC approach to policy work, which was for information.

39.  In July 2014 the IPCC published their annual statistical update, Deaths during or following police contact: Statistics for England and Wales 2013/14. It had shown that deaths in or following police custody had continued to decline and were at their lowest for ten years:  there were 11 deaths in 2013/14, down from 15 the previous year and less than a third of the 36 recorded in 2004/05 when the IPCC was first set up. The numbers of apparent suicides after release (68 2013/14) had continued to rise.  45 of these individuals were reported to have mental health problems and investigations were challenging given the cross over with a number of other organisations who were responsible for their care. The IPCC was working with the College of Policing on its review of the training and guidance for police officers responding to victims, witnesses and offenders suffering mental ill-health to attempt to improve practice.
40. On policy, the IPCC maintained a watching brief on a number of areas to ensure they took opportunities to contribute to improving practice. She reminded Board members that Chief Officers were now obliged to respond to IPCC recommendations and that this would be published.  A research study on use of force was being undertaken and she would report back on this in due course.
41. The Minister stated that Liaison and Diversion should ensure that more vulnerable individuals would be referred to mental health services in future. He informed members about the initiative in Detroit, Michigan, which had shown positive results, using a whole system approach, with the ambition of eradicating suicide amongst mental health service users.  He asked members to consider whether this ambition could be translated to the UK context. (Secretary’s note: information on this programme “Perfect Depression Care” was circulated to Board members on 28 October.) Mike Durkin explained that a similar approach was being developed in the South West with the aim of reducing suicide.  Kate Davies mentioned that the street triage initiative was a positive example of how services could work together to reduce the risk of suicide as well as reducing detentions under section 136 MHA and to make more appropriate use of accident and emergency. This was now operating in 25 forces, nine of which were being funded centrally. NHS England were working with the pilots to develop a business case and core model for future commissioning of street triage. 
42. Juliet Lyon noted the importance of being cautious about the methods used to eradicate suicide in custodial settings.  In prisons in the USA this had been achieved by very restrictive regimes including physical restraint of detainees.  She hoped that Board members were aware that NOMS had made significant improvements to reducing self inflicted deaths in prison following implementation of changes to first night arrangements and ensuring prisoners had access to the Samaritans as well as safer environments.  Board members re-visited agenda item 3 (ii) at this point.  
43. The Minister asked whether there were differences in numbers of SIDs between public and private prisons.  Digby Griffith explained that recent data showed there were disproportionately more happening in private prisons but there was no explanation for this or suggestion that this was a trend.  He reiterated the action NOMS was taking to address the rise in SIDs: undertaking learning days for staff; re-instated regional safer custody leads to coordinate activity and ensure good practice is acted upon; and learning from prisons who have achieved significant improvement by taking a holistic approach to safer custody, such as HMP Styal.  

44. Lord Harris thought leadership of each institution would be a key factor for ensuring improved practice.  He questioned whether the commissioning arrangements for mental health and physical health services in prisons would lead to greater complexity and make it more difficult to ensure information sharing to manage risks. Kate Davies explained that mental health, physical health and public health in prisons were commissioned by NHS England, who have a partnership agreement with NOMS, and that information sharing was a key part of this commissioning strategy. 
45. Deborah Coles welcomed the reductions in self-inflicted deaths in police custody but still had concerns about restraint and the high number of detainees with mental health problems. Deaths after release were a worrying trend, suggesting individuals were very vulnerable post-release. Alan Greene advised that a great deal of work was underway to improve how the police and mental health services work together.  He noted the difficulty of dealing with individuals at risk of suicide on release because custody sergeants had no powers to hold them in custody for their own safety and there needed to be appropriate services in place once the person was released.

46.
The Minister noted that Liaison and Diversion services should have a positive impact on this trend and stated that he wanted mental health services to be ambitious about what they could achieve to reduce suicide. 
Agenda Item 4: PPO Learning Bulletin on Self-inflicted Deaths of Young Adults

47. Nigel Newcomen advised that in July 2014 the PPO published their Learning Lessons Bulletin into the self-inflicted deaths of 18-24 year old prisoners. Their findings showed that two thirds of young adults whose deaths they investigated had mental health problems and had experienced bullying or exhibited challenging behaviour due to distress but were dealt with by disciplinary measures.  They were concerned that recommendations were not been implemented in order to learn lessons, and there were recurrent themes such as weaknesses in identifying the risk of suicide. He had presented these findings as the PPO formal submission to the Harris Review. The PPO would also be holding a learning day for prison safer custody managers on 22 October to reinforce these messages. 
48. Deborah Coles noted that previous recommendations had raised concerns there was no mechanism to monitor actions being taken by organisations. Martin Lomas stated that the relationship between the Inspectorate of Prisons and the PPO was now more developed and they checked on implementation of PPO recommendations during inspections.  Nigel noted that despite these improvements the responsibility for learning ultimately lay with NOMS. 
49.
Digby Griffith explained that the NOMS had created a new learning and knowledge management function to help to improve outcomes.  This investment reflected the priority given to learning lessons. Frances Crook added that the Judiciary also had a role to play in learning from deaths in custody as the risks were often identified before sentencing.  

50.
Members of the Board agreed it would be timely to discuss learning lessons in more detail at their next meeting and the Secretariat would contact relevant organisations to prepare a briefing in advance.
Action 6 (21.10.14): Secretariat to coordinate a briefing note for Board members to consider at February meeting about the arrangements in place across custodial settings to learn lessons to prevent deaths in custody and to propose how key learning themes can be identified to inform best practice.

Agenda Item 5: Independent Advisory Panel on Deaths in Custody (IAP) update

Harris Review
51. 
The Harris Review into self-inflicted deaths of 18-23 year olds in prison had been announced in February 2014 and would report by the end of March 2015.  Lord Harris was confident that the Review will have assessed the evidence and will put forward viable recommendations for change. He advised that although the remit for the Review was to look at the deaths of 18-24 year olds, they had decided to consider the cases of four children who had died in custody.  The recommendations would undoubtedly have an impact on other age groups as well. 
52. 
Lord Harris summarised the paper (MBDC 129) he had submitted. They had a good response to the call for submissions (40 responses) and many of the comments had been very helpful in shaping the Review. The panel members had each undertaken several prison visits, met ex-offenders, had held a community groups’ engagement day, a public hearing and a family day.  They and had also commissioned two pieces independent research.
Mental Health Literature Review (MBDC 130)

53. 
The IAP had commissioned the University of Greenwich to undertake a literature review on the mental health of detainees and deaths in custody with the aim of identifying the nature of the relationship between the two and to set future priorities in this area.  The Panel had been disappointed about the lack of studies found – the literature review showed that although there were a number of studies about the prevalence of mental health problems amongst the prison and police custody population as well as studies about deaths in these settings, there was an absence of literature about the relationship between these two factors. 
54. 
Lord Harris advised that the Literature Review had not yet been published, and would take on board feed back to improve its quality.  However, the Panel was keen to explore the provision of staff training on mental health as well as initiatives to improve well-being amongst staff. The Panel would therefore host a roundtable discussion with all custodial organisations and commissioners (where relevant) about their own organisational resilience and promoting staff mental wellbeing, and to capture information about staff training in relation to detainee mental health.
Action 7 (21.10.14):  IAP to host roundtable meeting with relevant organisations to discuss training for staff on mental health and how their own mental wellbeing is being supported.  
Agenda Item 8: NHS England Health and Justice Commissioning update

55. 
NHS England had provided a paper (MBDC 133) for the Board, which Kate Davies summarised for the members.  

56. 
NHS Health and Justice Commissioning had raised problems about prisoners not attending medical appointments with NOMS using existing governance structures, such as the Prison Health Partnership Board.  They had agreed actions such as a longitudinal study to examine why patients had not attended appointments and to update training for healthcare staff in prisons.

57. 
Kate Davies updated members on progress with implementing recommendations of the Gilvarry review of unclassified deaths (which was presented to the Ministerial Board in October 2013).  This involved improved clinical management of prisoners who presented with co-morbidities such as drug and alcohol dependence.  The paper set out the terms of reference for the Clinical Advisory Group for the Management of Poly Substance Misusers in Prison.  A review of the guidelines for managing medicine queues in prison and supervised consumption of medication was also underway.

58. 
The Board had heard from Home Office officials at the meeting in June 2014 about the funding that had been made available for Liaison and Diversion schemes (L&D) in 2014-15 and the planned evaluation of trial schemes.  Kate Davies informed the Board that a further wave of trial sites were currently being selected to go live from April 2015, this would bring L&D coverage by trial sites well above 50% in 2015/16.   The L&D central programme team continued to support the trial schemes and all would be involved with the national evaluation.
Agenda Item 9: Date and time of next Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody

59. The next meeting would be scheduled for February 2015 and confirmed in due course.  
(Secretary’s note: the next meeting of the Ministerial Board will take place at 9.30am on 23 February 2015 at the MOJ, 102 Petty France and will be chaired by Andrew Selous, the Minister for Prisons, Probation and Rehabilitation.)
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